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FAITH BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Edward Burrill
	Location:  349 North Kemptville Road
	Telephone:  1-902-354-7390


Sundays

Worship Service - 10:00 am

***
KEMPTVILLE UNITED BAPTIST CHURCH


	Pastor:  Reverend Kevin Jamieson  
	Location:  16 North Kemptville Road
	Email:  kemptvilleubchurch@gmail.com
Telephone:  Church - 902-761-2050
		Residence - 902-761-2424
Facebook Page:  @Kemptubchurch

Sundays

Worship Service – 11:00 am

Wednesdays 

Prayer Meeting – 7:00 pm

COFFEE TIME AND CRAFTS


	Coffee Time and Crafts evenings scheduled for Thursdays, 7 pm, at Margaret Gray’s residence – 2884 Highway 203, East Kemptville.  If you are not crafting, come for coffee and some good company.  Everyone welcome!
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GOSPEL SERVICE FRIDAYS

[bookmark: _Hlk138148767]	Gospel Services will be held Fridays, 7 pm, at the Richfield Church.

PASTORAL VISITS

	If you would like Pastor Kevin and Ivan to visit, let them know and a visit will be scheduled.

***
VICTORY BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Joey Ring
Church:  902-761-2562
Location:  1920 Highway 203, Kemptville

Sundays
Sunday School – 10:00 am  
Morning Service – 11:00 am
Evening Service – 6:00 pm 

Wednesdays
Evening Service – 7:30 pm
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***
[bookmark: _Hlk138148894]!! HAPPY BIRTHDAY !!
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	Happy Birthday to the following individuals who are celebrating a birthday during the month of September:

	01 – Kevin Greene
	14 – Pat Adamson
	

	05 – Darrell Crowell
	15 – Tina Hanley
	

	06 – Johnny Crowell
	16 – Lawana MacDonald
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	06 – Andrea Pothier
	18 – Lida Crowell
	

	06 – Robert Zwicker
	22 – Slater Ring
	

	07 – Mark Gates
	25 – Annastasia Mood
	

	11 – Deverne Hurlburt
	27 – Lila Zwicker
	

	12 – Nolan MacDonald
	30 – Sheridan Ring
	

	12 – Marilyn Crowell
	

	


!! HAPPY ANNIVERSARY !!
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	Happy Anniversary to the following couples celebrating
an anniversary during the month of September:

	03 – Bill & Lida Crowell
	20 – Kendrick & Carolyn Mood

	11 – Lindsay & Peggy Burrill
	21 – Alec & Olive Jeffery

	11 – Jeff & Jennifer Gates
	



	If the names of any individuals living within our community are missing from the above lists, please provide details
as outlined on the last page of the Newsletter.

***
[bookmark: _Hlk138149178][image: ]

KEMPTVILLE DISTRICT 
VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT

KDVFD OPEN HOUSE

	On September 16, 2023, from 10:00 am until 2:00 pm, there will be an open house at the Kemptville District Volunteer Fire Department.  This open house is being held especially for children and the curious.
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546082]Come out and see the equipment used to keep the village safe.  Firefighters will be onsite to answer questions and demonstrate the equipment. In addition, there will be a BBQ.

[image: C:\Users\Robert\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary Internet Files\Content.IE5\7BVNG4FW\firetruck_1[1].jpg]
KDVFD hopes all residents will drop by for a visit!

KDVFD MONTHLY MEETINGS

	The Firefighters’ Monthly Meeting and Training Session will be paged to members.

NEW VOLUNTEERS

Any resident interested in joining the KDVFD is to contact Chief Bruce Gates at 902-761-2683.
[bookmark: _Hlk135848989]
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***
[bookmark: _Hlk138149313]BAKE SALE
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	A bake sale will be held Friday, September 1, 2023, 10:00 am, at the middle entrance to the Yarmouth Mall.  
Proceeds to be used toward the LYFEAid medical mission which supports needy children in the Dominican Republic.  For more information, contact Ruth deMolitor at 902-761-2077.
***
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546122]HEALTH AND SAFETY

HEALTH CARE UPDATES

	The following is a summary of announcements made by the provincial government relating to our health care.

ADDITIONAL RESOURCES FOR NOVA SCOTIANS 
WITH TICK-BORNE INFECTIONS

	The following news release was published on the Nova Scotia Health website in July 2023.
	Summer is time for outdoor adventures.  But it’s important to remember that fun in the sun can come with potential risks, like tick-borne infections.
	The Nova Scotia Health Tick Service offers Nova Scotians access to timely and relevant information and education, along with assistance in coordinating care for tick-borne infections.  This provincial service includes:
· The Tick Helpline (1-866-266-7199):  Callers are connected with a clinician team, which provides support for acute and chronic symptoms of tick-borne infections and assist in navigating a care pathway.
· The Nova Scotia Health Tick Service website:  www.nshealth.ca/tickservice.  This website provides access to reliable, and evidence-based information, guidelines, and resources, which have been developed by key experts.
· The Nova Scotia Tick Talk Bot:  This interactive tool provides key information about ticks and tick bites.  Access to the clinician team is available through the Tick Talk Bot, should additional guidance on accessing care and services across the province be required.  You can access the Tick Talk Bot at the Tick Service website provided above.
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· [bookmark: _Hlk143546223]Support will be coordinated across services in the province.  Community pharmacies including Pharmacist Walk in Clinic+ and Community Pharmacy Primary Care Clinic locations will be involved, along with primary care providers with care for chronic symptoms.

Additional resources from the Department of Health and Wellness and Public Health on tick bite prevention, and what to do when they happen, can be found at the above Tick Service website or at:  https://novascotia.ca/ticksafety/.

RSV/COVID-19/INFLUENZA

	Health Canada has recently approved the first vaccine for RSV (respiratory syncytial virus) for adults age 60 and over, but it may only be available in limited quantities for this fall’s respiratory virus season.  RSV is a highly contagious virus that appears like a common cold for most people.  In more high-risk populations, RSV can cause bronchiolitis – the inflammation of the small airways in the lung – or pneumonia.  It took 60 years to develop this drug, which has an 82 percent efficacy in preventing lower respiratory tract disease caused by RSV.
	RSV is not tracked very well in Canada, but experts estimate it can be similar to the hospitalizations and death from influenza.  In Canada, 12,200 people are hospitalized and 3,500 die from influenza annually.  The RSV is considered worse than influenza due to its ability to spread more rapidly and symptoms can take a few days to develop.  An RSV vaccine has yet to be developed for children.
	RSV season usually starts in the late fall and lasts until spring.  The vaccine is a single dose injection, but it is unclear whether people will need to get the vaccine every year or a booster.  Guidance from the National Advisory Committee on
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546258]Immunization (NACI) is expected in 2024.  
	There is currently an upswing in new COVID-19 cases in Canada due to the new EG.5 sub-variant.  Symptoms include fever, cough, fatigue, muscle aches and headaches.  In Nova Scotia, as of June 30, 2023, only people aged five and older who have not received their first booster dose will be able to get a booster over the summer.  Those who have not been vaccinated continue to be eligible to book their primary series of COVID-19 and a booster dose.  Immunity is estimated at 75 percent in Canada, either from exposure or vaccines.  News releases will be published when booster shots are once again available in this province.
	It is anticipated another “tridemic” – a triple threat of COVID-19, influenza and RSV – will occur this year, but the recently approved RSV vaccine should result in fewer hospitalizations and deaths.
	Manufacturers are currently researching a three-in-one vaccine against COVID-19, RSV and influenza.  

NEW LIFEFLIGHT AIRPLANE UNVEILED

	On August 4, 2023, the provincial government announced that a new Emergency Health Services (EHS) LifeFlight airplane will soon transport non-critical care patients from Yarmouth and Sydney to Halifax for tests and treatment.
	The new service will free up ambulances and paramedics for local emergency calls – reducing wait times – and save patients hours of travel by road.
	Travelling by plane from Yarmouth or Sydney to Halifax will take about an hour, compared with about five hours by ambulance.  It will also be more comfortable for patients.
	The plane will carry two to four patients per trip and begin service during the week of August 7, with three round 
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546356]trips daily.  That means up to 12 ambulances a day will be staying in communities.
	The projected cost of this new service is $5.9 million per year.  The number of daily round trips is expected to increase over time.  EHS LifeFlight’s critical care aircraft (one plane and two helicopters) complete about 1,200 air medical missions each year. 

[bookmark: _Hlk135848891][bookmark: _Hlk138149799]PRODUCT RECALLS

	The following is a partial list of consumer products recently recalled by Health Canada:
· Simplay3 Toddler Towers recalled due to fall and injury hazards;
· Phillips Avent Digital Video Baby Monitor recalled due to burn and fire hazards;
· Big Game Hunters and Garden Games Junior Cricket sets recalled due to the presence of lead and phthalates;
· HOME FRAGRANCE reed diffusers recalled due to lack of hazard information;
· Assorted Joe Fresh Hair Elastic and Jewellery Products recalled due to laceration hazard;
· Expanded Recall: Cantu Shea Butter Oil Sheen Deep Conditioning Spray recalled due to improper labelling;
· The Children’s Place Baby and Toddler Boy Basic Stretch Straight Jeans recalled due to choking hazard;
· Walker Edison Twin Over Twin Bunk Beds recalled due to fall and impact hazards;
· Amana packaged Terminal Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps recalled due to burn and fire hazards;
· Yes TO brand cleanser, facial scrub and deep cleansing scrub recalled due to presence of plastic microbeads;
· Ubio Labs 10,000mAh Portable Chargers recalled due to potential fire hazard;
· Danby Space Heater 1500 Watt (11”) recalled due to fire hazard;
· Hurtle Multi-Purpose Helmet recalled due to injury hazard;
· Be Teens Unicorn Jewellery recalled due to lead in excess of 
allowable limits;
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· [bookmark: _Hlk143546318]Be Teens Kawaii Jewellery recalled due to lead in excess of allowable limits;
· Wild Country Superlight Rocks recalled due to fall hazard; and
· WATIER Age Control Supreme Sublime Advanced Day Cream recalled due to microbial contamination.
[bookmark: _Hlk138149707]
For specific details and a complete listing of recent recalls and safety alerts, visit the Health Canada website at https://recalls-rappels.canada.ca/en.
[bookmark: _Hlk138149659]

WHAT TO DO OR NOT TO DO DURING A 
LIGHTNING STORM

	The following information was obtained from the Environment and Natural Resources Canada website.

	Every year in Canada, lightning can cause as many as 10 deaths and 164 injuries.  
If you can hear thunder, you can get hit by lightning.  Take shelter immediately.  If you cannot find a sturdy, fully enclosed building with wiring and plumbing, get into a metal-roofed vehicle.  Stay inside for 30 minutes after the last rumble of thunder.
[image: Mabinogi World Wiki]
	Direct strikes are responsible for only 5 percent of lightning-related deaths and injuries.  Two other types of hazardous phenomena are caused by lightning.  Ground current and side flash account for 60 to 80 percent of lightning-related injuries and deaths.  A ground current is set up when lighting hits the ground, spreads out and sends a current through a victim.  Side flash occurs when lightning hits a tall object, travels partly down the object and then jumps to the a nearby victim.
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546296]So, how do you keep yourself and your family safe when lightning strikes?  Read the tips and information below and stay safe!
[bookmark: _Hlk138149515]
	If caught outdoors:
· Avoid being the highest point in an open area.  Seek shelter in low-lying areas such as valleys, ditches and depressions but be aware of flooding.
· Stay away from water.  Don’t go boating or swimming if a storm threatens, and get to land as quickly as possible if you are already on the water.  Lightning can strike the water and travel a substantial distance from its point of contact.
· Stay away from objects that conduct electricity, such as tractors, golf carts, golf clubs, metal fences, motorcycles, lawnmowers,  bicycles and other items or buildings made of metal.
· Avoid being the highest point in an open area.  Swinging a golf club, or holding an umbrella or fishing rod can make you the tallest object and a target for lightning.
· You are safe inside a car during lightning, but be aware of downed power lines which may be touching your car.  You are safe inside the car, but you may receive a shock if you step outside.
·  In a forest, seek shelter in a low-lying area under a thick growth of small trees or bushes.
· Keep alert for flash floods, sometimes caused by heavy rainfall, if seeking shelter in a ditch or low-lying area.

Indoor Precautions:

· Before the storm hits, disconnect electrical appliances including computers, radios and television sets.  Do not
touch them during the storm.
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· [bookmark: _Hlk143546178]Don’t go outside unless absolutely necessary.
· Keep as many walls as possible between you and the outside.  Stay away from windows, doors, fireplaces and anything else that will conduct electricity, such as sinks, tubs and showers.
· Use battery operated or cordless devices only.  The electrical current from the lightning strike will travel through wires and cords using the path of least resistance.  Electrical current will follow metal pipes and wires until it reaches the ground (or you, if you are connected through them).
· Working on a plugged-in computer, or holding a phone or other devices when they’re charging are unsafe practices that should be avoided during lightning storms.  Cordless telephones are safe; however, you could hear a very loud noise on the phone.  This would be consistent with your house or somewhere nearby being struck by lightning.
· Delay taking a shower, doing laundry, or washing the dishes by hand during a thunderstorm because water is an electrical conductor.  If lightning strikes your house or nearby, the lightning charge may travel through the pipes and you could be hurt.
Remember, there is no safe place outdoors during a thunderstorm.  People who have been struck by lightning do not carry an electrical charge and can be safely handled, but victims may be suffering from burns or shock and should receive medical attention immediately.  If you come across someone who has been struck, call for medical assistance immediately and, if breathing has stopped, administer mouth-to-mouth or cardio-pulmonary resuscitation (CPR).  

***
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[bookmark: _Hlk143546155]DO YOU KNOW … .  The following is another article written by Peter Crowell, former East Kemptville resident and former editor of THE ARGUS, the quarterly newsletter of the Argyle Municipality Historical and Genealogical Society. Membership to this society includes four issues of THE ARGUS, plus no fees for research conducted at the Tusket Archives, and reduced photocopying rates.
	This article appeared in the May 30, 1989, edition of THE VANGUARD, the weekly local newspaper that was rebranded as THE TRI-COUNTY VANGUARD when it merged with the Digby Courier and Shelburne Coast Guard in 2016.
	A few paragraphs relating to this same house were included in our April 2021 Newsletter.  The article below provides more detail relating to the various families who have lived in this house since 1846 – nearly two centuries!

HARDING HOUSE HAS WITHSTOOD
THE YEARS WELL

	The John S. Harding house, built ca. 1846-47 is found in the upper part of East Kemptville, and is one of the older houses in that part of the village.  It is located on the right-hand side of the road, when driving toward the tin mine, only 100 yards or so before one reaches the road that leads to the Department of Lands and Forests Depot.  The house sits a short distance back from the road behind a series of seven large ash trees which grace the edge of the lawn.
	Little knowledge survives in the village today about the early owners of the house, probably because the first three owners all left Kemptville and settled in other places, and have no descendants in the Kemptville area today.
	This land was originally granted to a John and Jane 
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Hatfield of the Tusket area.  They never settled on this land and eventually sold the property on February 8, 1841 to John Sargent Harding of Kemptville, N.S.  	His father, Josiah Harding, was one of the very early settlers to the village, arriving in the place around 1828.  Although different members of the Harding family-owned land in both North Kemptville and East Kemptville, and built homes on more than one of their properties, it appears that John Harding probably built his first home on this land.
	John S. Harding was married in 1844 to Sarah Churchill, and probably had his first home built on this lot before then.  That first home may have sat elsewhere on this property, or it is possible that it was built on the same foundation that this house was built on.
	In the December 18, 1845, issue of the Yarmouth Herald, the following notice appeared concerning the loss of John S. Harding’s first house: - “We are sorry to learn that on Sunday night last, the house of Mr. John Harding of Kempt was burnt down.  He had thrashed his grain, which with his potatoes, & c., and most of his furniture, was consumed.  We understand Mr. H. is a worthy young man, and one of those, who are engaged in improving a range of farms in one of the most flourishing new settlements of the County.  The public should look upon it as a common loss, and by sharing it with the sufferer, enable an industrious member of the provincial community, to continue his useful career in life without feeling the whole weight of an accidental calamity, to which we are all liable at any hour.”
	John S. Harding had no insurance on the property, and since he was still in the stages of clearing some of this land the loss of the house would have been a major one for him.  The house which sits on the property today was built after the fire,
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probably 1846 or 1847.  The house is every similar in style to the one bult just next-door, and that house was built around 1848-1850, and was featured in the December 29, 1987 issue of The Vanguard (our June 2023 Newsletter).  The front or main part of this house would have been the portion built around 1846, the ell being added at a later date.  John S. Harding and his family remained on this property until 1855 at which time they sold the property and moved elsewhere in the county.  Their descendants live throughout Yarmouth County today, but none remain in the village of East Kemptville.
	In 1855 the property was purchased by Jonathan Roberts.  He was a farmer and woodsman, and a son of Handley Roberts, Sr, one of the early settlers who established himself in North Kemptville.  Jonathan Roberts was married to Elizabeth Gavel of Gavelton, and they lived on this property with their family for only six years.  In 1861, they sold the homestead and moved to Lynn, Massachusetts.  They remained in that place, and hence no direct descendants of this couple remain in the Kemptville area today.
	On April 16, 1861, the homestead was purchased by Josiah Hamilton of East Kemptville.  He was obviously in search of a home for himself and his bride-to-be for he married in September 1861 to Hannah Jane Gray, a daughter of George Gray.  Josiah Hamilton was born around 1834-35, the eldest son of Isaac Hamilton, who settled in East Kemptville around 1838, coming there from Lower Argyle.  Josiah Hamilton was both a farmer and a blacksmith and worked at both occupa-tions on this homestead for more than 20 years.  He and his first wife had no children, probably because Hannah Jane Gray became ill a short time after their marriage, and died of “consumption” on November 11, 1864, at the age of 24.
	Josiah Hamilton was married a second time in 1871 to 
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Annie R. Grant.  They too lived in this house, and four of their five children were born here.  They are the people shown on the property on the A.F. Church Map of 1870, and they are also shown here in the 1871 and 1881 census returns.  Around 1883 Josiah and Annie Hamilton moved with their family from East Kemptville to Massachusetts, although they continued to own this property for a number of years.  Their last child, Arthur Hamilton, was born in 1884 at Hyde Park, Massachusetts, and eventually the family settled in Dedham, Massachusetts.
	Josiah Hamilton probably rented the East Kemptville homestead for a time, although there is no record of who lived in the house between 1883 and 1889.  Josiah Hamilton’s nephew, Sylvanus Crowell moved into the house shortly after his marriage in 1889.  It is possible that Sylvanus Crowell rented the property for a number of years, or he may have lived here for free.  He may have paid his uncle for the property gradually.  Regardless, Sylvanus Crowell did not receive a deed to the property until October 11, 1902.  Josiah Hamilton died at Dedham, Massachusetts, on December 22, 1902, and his wife Annie died there in 1904.  Their bodies were brought back to Kemptville and were buried in Lakeview Cemetery, near their eldest son who had died at Kemptville as a child.  Their remaining four children all married and remained in the United States.
	Sylvanus Crowell, who moved onto this property around 1889 when he was married to Lillian Belle Killam, was as previously stated, a nephew of Josiah Hamilton.  Sylvanus was born January 21, 1869, the son of Dennis and Sarah (Hamilton) Crowell of East Kemptville.  He and his wife Lillian remained on this homestead for the rest of their lives, and had in all, five children.  Sylvanus Crowell was a farmer and woodsman, and also a well-known hunting and fishing
16
guide.  Lillian Crowell for a number of years kept a small store and post office on the property.  Sylvanus Crowell died here in 1923 and his wife Lillian died the following year.  Of their five children, two died as infants of spinal meningitis.  Their eldest son, Ira Crowell, remained single, and at one time owned a house which stood across the road from this house and was known as the Thomas R. Gray homestead.  At one time he operated a moose meat canning factory out of that house.  His sister, Viva Crowell, married in 1923 to Bruce Bailey, an American and settled in the U.S.  She lives there today, the only surviving member of this immediate family.  Eugene G. Crowell, the youngest son of Sylvanus and Lillian Crowell, became the owner of the homestead property upon reaching 21 in 1931.

[image: ]

The Harding House.  Formerly owned by the late 
Eugene and Shirley Crowell.

Eugene Crowell was a well-known and well-liked man in the Kemptville community.  He was a skilled mechanic, and for years ran his business from the garage which is built on to the ell of the house at the rear.  His son David L. Crowell, is also a mechanic and runs a similar business today in Deerfield, Yarmouth County.  Eugene Crowell died at East Kemptville on May 2, 1963.  His widow, Shirley Crowell has since owned 
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and occupied the property.
	The house is basically Gothic Revival in style, with some Greek Revival decorative trim.  The house has been altered somewhat over the years, however, and does not appear exactly as it would have in the last century.  The main part of the house was shortened around 1900.  At that time, the gable end not shown in the photo was sawn off.  Some of the materials were used elsewhere in the house in extending or building on the ell at the rear.  It may well have been that originally the doorway in the façade was a central one located under the gabled dormer, with an additional window situated in the portion of the house that was removed.  Greek Revival trim is found in the form of the return eaves and very plain corner-boards on the house. It is a solidly built house, and has with-stood the years well since it was built here so long ago for John S. Harding.
Peter Crowell
Heritage Property Inventory
Municipality of Argyle and
Department of Tourism & Culture 

***
Editors’ Note:  Anyone wishing to have an item included in the Newsletter is to submit information no later than the 20th of the month for publication in the next edition.  Items are to be provided by e-mail to kemptville.newsletter@gmail.com, dropped off, or mailed to 3012 Highway 203, East Kemptville, B5A 5P5.  Please ensure your name and telephone number are provided with any submission.  To report errors, omissions or for more information, contact either Robert or Lila Zwicker at 902-761-2274 or at the above e-mail address.  Extra copies of the Newsletter can be obtained at the Kemptville Bicentennial Society website at www.kemptville200ns.com, by contacting 902-761-2274, or requesting a copy at kemptville.newsletter@gmail.com.

***
SUBMISSIONS FOR THE NEXT EDITION ARE DUE
 SEPTEMBER 20, 2023
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